
MINUTES OF ANNUAL MEETING
      OF BERN CREEK IMPROVEMENT ASSN.
December 2, 2014 - Bethel Mennonite Church

Sarasota, FL

Meeting called to order by President Cindy Martin at 6:30 pm.  Present were 
President Cindy Martin, Vice President Eileen Fitzgerald, Secretary-Treasurer Karen
Jones, Directors Jeff Sarmiento, Kathy Gustafson, John Helmich and Ann Forrest.  
Also present were Jerry Bishop, All Florida, Property Manager, and David Muller, 
Association Attorney.  Mr. Bishop confirmed a quorum with 64 property owners 
present in person or by proxy and that the meeting was properly noticed.

Motion by Michael Resnick that Jim Festa chair the meeting, and that Karen Jones be
appointed recording secretary, second by Jeff Sarmiento, discussion.  Motion by 
Robert Sinclair to amend by appointing David Muller to be chairman of the meeting, 
second by Kathy Gustafson, discussion.  First motion withdrawn, amended motion 
passed by a vote of 60 yes, 4 no.

Minutes of 2013 annual meeting:  Motion by Susan Schoettle to waive reading, second
by Joanie Sarmiento, 51 yes, 13 no, motion passed.

Report of officers:  Mike Hutchinson made a presentation (see attached). He covered
in detail the procedure for funding the Road Reserves and making the payments on 
the Road Loan from the Road Reserve Account.  Road Reserves are fully funded about 
March 1.  He covered that prior year operating funds that are left over are 
transferred to the Road Reserve.  He covered how extra payments to the principal 
are calculated.  There was a discrepancy in 2014 regarding loan payments being made
from the Operating Account rather than the Road Fund Account.  The bank statements 
are reconciled by All Florida.  David Muller explained reserve accounts for HOAs. 

David Muller readdressed appointing Karen Jones as Recording Secretary.  Motion by 
Susan Schoettle, second by Joanie Sarmiento, unanimously passed.

Committee reports:  Susan Schoettle reported on a proposed hamlet development to 
the east of Bern Creek.  Lakepark Estates, 400 homes on 1000 acres.  County 
Commission hearing next week. Their green space will be the large plot that runs 
from Cowpen Lane east to the easterly boundary line of Bern Creek.  100 x 80-
plus/minus-foot lots, $750,000 homes, public water and sewer.  No commercial uses 
but their green space can support existing agricultural uses.  There is a deeded 
right of way on the east side of Bern Creek that will run from Fruitville Road to 
University Parkway at some time in the future.  Susan has requested that light 
pollution be addressed by the county and the developer.  

Susan suggested a committee be formed to address deed restrictions which the board 
approved but the committee has not yet met.  If any interest, contact Jerry Bishop 
to add your name.  

Cindy offered thanks to volunteers, Lance Eisinger, Brandon Giles, Eileen 
Fitzgerald, Mike Hutchinson, Doug Martin, Susan Schoettle and others who have 
volunteered on many projects such as filling potholes, putting up signs, moving 
dirt, etc.

Unfinished business:  Michael Resnick addressed a deed restriction violation.  
David Muller suggested tabling that item for new business.  (Unknown) asked about 
the board agreeing to appoint a committee to address fines at a prior meeting.  
David Muller explained that a new law to allow fining for violations.  Cindy Martin
said enough homeowners did not volunteer to form a committee.  HOAs cannot lien for
under $1,000, but does not automatically apply as Becker & Poliakoff won't lien 



without specific association documents.

New business:  Election of directors and approval of a new budget.  Ballots were 
provided for each item.  HOA law allows for nominations from the floor as well as 
names offered prior to the meeting.  A three-person committee will count ballots.  
Motion to appoint committee by Jim Festa, second by Joan Sarmiento, to appoint 
Susan Schoettle, Judy Dahl and Lisa Dufresne as ballot counters, unanimously 
passed.

Election of directors:   David explained the nomination process and that four 
directors spots were available for two-year terms.  Seven volunteers for the 
positions:  Richard Nastan by Jim Festa; Jim Festa by Joan Sarmiento; Ann Forrest 
by Susan Schoettle; Caroline Resnick by Mrs. Urfer; Karen Jones by Steve Fayette; 
Robby Sinclair by Ann Forrest; Linda Cass by Chris Tozzo; Ken Castro (not in 
attendance) by Lauren Arsenault.  Directors remaining on the board are Jeff 
Sarmiento, Eileen Fitzgerald and John Helmich.  Motion to close nominations by 
Susan Schoettle, second by Lisa DuFresne, unanimously passed.

Motion by PJ(?) to give each nominated person two minutes to state their platform 
with a two-minute Q&A, second by (unknown), unanimously passed.  Each stated their 
position and answered questions.  

Motion to proceed with turning in director-vote ballots now and discussing the 
budget made by Bill Murphy, second by Brandon Giles, 63 yes, one no.  Motion for 
last call for directors' vote ballots to be turned in made by Susan Schoettle, 
second by Cindy Martin, unanimously passed.

Motion to open discussion on the budget by (unknown) and seconded by (unknown), 
discussion of budget increase caused by vendor increases plus legal fees.  Motion 
to close balloting for the budget by David Muller, second by (unknown), unanimously
passed.  Motion for committee to start counting by David Muller, second by Cindy 
Martin, unanimously passed.

Other new business:  Thank you by homeowners for the efforts of the past board.  
Steve Fayette received an anonymous letter with no postage, which is a Federal 
offense, everyone received one.  Jim Festa discussed bylaws and how they are 
adopted.  David listed the four steps of our documentation: (1) Declaration of 
Restrictions (originally by developer, can be amended by homeowners); (2) Articles 
of Incorporation (by developer); (3) Bylaws (by developer, can be amended by board 
of directors);  (4) board-made rules or regulations.  Recall petition was dismissed
on October 28, 2014, because original petitioner did not follow up.  Recall cost 
$11,938.39 and they are not recoverable under Florida law.  Approx. half of the 
2014 legal fees are due to the recall, another quarter for MRTA, violation letters,
etc., and one-quarter for specific violations.  David Muller discussed homeowner 
access to all records under Florida Statute.  David Muller explained the status of 
any outstanding litigation and privileged attorney/client communications and 
information.  There were questions regarding who would be responsible for voting 
for a special assessment, board or homeowners.  Need clarification on that.

Budget results:  24 yes on the budget and 40 against the budget.  Budget fails.

Director vote results:  Top three voting results:  Karen Jones, Jim Festa and Rick 
Nastan  Fourth place is tied:  Ann Forrest, Robby Sinclair and Caroline Resnick 

David Muller determined (Florida Administrative Code) that a separate members' 
meeting duly called is required to determine the final director.  The ballot will 
only contain the three tied finalists.  Finalists may drop out but should feel no 
pressure to do so.  



With regard to a question about the failed budget, David Muller said you continue 
on with the existing budget.  In this case, the 2014 budget.  

Motion to adjourn by Bill Murphy, second by Jim Festa, unanimously approved.

Meeting adjourned at 9:55 pm.

Recording Secretary, Karen Jones
Recorded/transcribed by Eileen Fitzgerald


